TAMWORTH PLANNING BOARD

Minutes

Joint Public Meeting with the Tamworth Board of Selectmen

January 9, 2019

6:00 P.M. at the Brett School Cafeteria

1). The meeting was called to order at 6:04 pm by Sheldon Perry, Planning Board Chairman.

2). The Planning Board was introduced. Present are: Sheldon Perry, Becca Boyden, Andrew Fisher, Eric Dube, Pat Farley, and Kathi Padgett.
3). The Board of Selectmen was introduced. Present are: Steve Gray, Rebecca Mason, Dan Poirier, Willie Farnum,  and Aaron Ricker (Selectmen’s Representative to the Planning Board)
Also present are Town attorney Matt Serge, TVA Chairman Norman Cloutier, and TVA attorney Kenneth Cargill.
4). The Moderator for this meeting shall be Chris Canfield.

5). The purpose of this public meeting is to provide information regarding the potential purchase of the Tamworth Village sewer system. No voting will happen this evening. This meeting is informational only.
6). The Rules of Conduct for this meeting were read.

7). Andrew Fisher, Planning Board Secretary, gave a summary of the presentation. 
8). Board of Selectmen Chair Steve Gray spoke about being well informed. Currently there is no warrant written. 
9). The Moderator introduced the presenters and asked for their presentations. Norman Cloutier and Kenneth Cargill were introduced. Mr. Cloutier read through a prepared statement about the system. He began with the history of the failure of the system. The repair was estimated at a cost of $350,000. The TVA operates under a license from the Town of Tamworth. This also provides the town the option to purchase the system for the amount of $1. The TVA applied for an emergency grant, citing health and safety concerns. The TVA was approved for the grant. From the NH Community Development Finance group. The system was completed in 2017 and is in excellent working condition at this time. The original system was underbuilt for the needs of Tamworth. Within four years, one of the beds was removed from service. The TVA had to institute a ban on new connections, which was lifted once the new system was installed. The TVA was unable to properly oversee the asset. TVA members are not volunteers, they are automatically a member once they buy a property that is connected to the system. Tamworth is the only town in NH, possibly New England and the United States that operates a community system. The Tamworth Foundation also contributed to the efforts of repairing the system. The project was complicated by the fact that it was on property leased from the Remick Foundation. The Remick Foundation donated over 10 acres of the land in support of the project. The TVA Board has members with expiring terms this year, and does not have interested members. They predict that the TVA will be going dormant. 
Mr. Cargill spoke about the legal implications of the purchase of the system. The benefits to the community are septic service to people and businesses in the Village. Much of the development would not have taken place without the system. This adds to the tax base. Maintenance of the asset has been covered by user fees. The system now has $40000 in reserves. The Town did not contribute to the cost of the recent repairs. With proper maintenance, the system will last indefinitely.  Town acquisition of the system may allow the Planning Board to have options for development possibilities. Liability is also a consideration. Third party liability would be covered by insurance. If the Town purchases the system, they will have access to municipal coverages.  Systemic failure is also a consideration. The only prevention for this is oversight. Peter Malia suggested that the Town have a Sewer Commission to oversee the system if they purchase it. This would give the possibility of raising capital reserves for the repair. The user fees would be established by the Selectmen.  The Sewer Commission would consist of 3 individuals. They would either be elected or appointed, determined by a town vote. The Tamworth Foundation supports the Town purchase of the system. 
10). The Moderator directed the question and answer portion of the meeting.  He reiterated that no decision will be made tonight.
Bob Streeter is unclear about whether the Town will inherit the system if they do not purchase. Mr. Serge clarified that the Town will be able to make the decisions at the Town Meeting. The Selectmen have the right to step in if the TVA fails to maintain the system. They are not bound to do this if TVA walks away. Mr. Serge supports the idea of formation of a Sewer Commission. 
Becca Boyden asked for clarification of the process of the decision making. He verified that there would have to be either a Selectmen’s Warrant or a petitioned article. Mr. Cargill says that the TVA will not seek a petitioned article. 
Kim Trammell asks if the article(s) would be voted on at Town Meeting. The answer is yes. Mr. Farnum clarified that it requires 25 registered voters to present an article.  Charlie spoke about needing to present an article, but that no person wants to take this on. Steve Gray clarified that there has been no vote on the part of the Board of Selectmen. He does not know if there is a majority of the Selectmen that would present the article, but that depending on the wishes of the voters, it could be addressed quickly. Kim Trammel wants to know how this would be supported cost wise. Mr. Serge says that the concept is that it would be supported by the user fees.  Norman Cloutier also responded, sharing the financial information from the TVA.  They have been able to increase their reserves by $5,000-$7,000 per  year after expenses. Willie Farnum has questions about who is going to collect the funds (Commissioners). The Town Clerk/Tax Collector should not have to handle any of those funds. Willie also asked about RSA 41:29 does not speak about the Town Treasurer ability to pay for Sewer items. Mr. Serge clarified that the Treasurer would only pay out monies approved by the Commissioners. 
Katy Thompson would like to know about the  future potential for failures. Mr. Cloutier replies that the TVA has hired professionals to inspect the lines, beds etc. and be sure that they are in good working condition. There has been an issue with one of the control boxes recently, and the entire box is being replaced. 
The capacity of the system is  20,000 gallons per day. Currently it is operating at 2000-3000 gallons per day. There is capacity for expansions.
Dale Goodwin asked about the billing.  Mr. Cloutier - All users are billed on a  quarterly basis. This was based on DES guidelines. Typically the rate is approximately $450 per year. There was a recent increase, based on the assessment. The Distillery does pay more. Andy Fisher mentions the capacity of the system being based on how much is coming in, and that the design was made based on DES calculations. These are two different ways of viewing what the capacity is. The system was not designed using meter flow, but on guidelines.  Jack Waldron clarified about using a percentage of the capacity of a system. 
Kim Trammel asks about regulations that a Commission would have to follow. Mr. Serge feels that it would not be subject to PUC regulations due to its size. She also asked about what would happen if it failed and did not have ample reserves to repair. Does this fall onto the Town? Currently it falls on the Town under the license agreement. The Town currently has the right to step in, but is not required to do so.  She would like to know what the TVA bylaws contain in regard to the liability. Mr. Cargill gave an explanation about the TVA bylaws. If they do not have volunteers, the organization collapses. There is a way to petition the Superior Court to appoint a receiver. There is no time limit.
Ingrid Albee thanks the TVA for the clear presentation, for their work to bring the system to a good level. She encourages the Selectmen to put an article in this year to buy the system for $1. 

Peg Loughran concurs with Ms. Albee. She would like to know if the people on the system feel well served. She would feel fine about paying taxes on the system also.
Margaret Rieser – lives across the street from the leach field. The failure was a serious problem. She would feel better knowing that her Town is taking responsibility for the system. She is concerned that it will deteriorate if the TVA continues to manage. This system’s ability to thrive will allow development in the Village.  This would help the tax rate, if we have more development. 
Jack Waldron – asks for Village District vs Commissioners – Mr. Serge  explained that the TVA is the current Village District. That keeps it as its own municipal entity.  With a commission, it goes into the town budget, but supported through the user fees. He feels that a Village District is not a feasible option with this. 
Sue Stowbridge thanks everyone for the clarification. She is uncomfortable with placing this responsibility on the shoulders of volunteers, and is supportive of having a commission. She encourages the Board of Selectmen to draft the necessary warrants.

Gail Marrone thanks Norm Cloutier for all the hours he has put into this system. She feels that it is the Town’s responsibility to take this over. She encourages the Selectmen as well. 
Francesca – appreciates Gail’s sentiments. She asks everyone to consider what would happen to the families if they needed to have a septic system of their own.
Ron Remick commented that the license agreement does not force the Town to take it over, but what would DES do if the system failed. Mr. Serge feels that this would be a messy situation, and that a solution needs to be found.
Rebecca Boyden feels that the Town is being offered a million dollar piece of infrastructure for the sum of $1. The system serves the Town Buildings. The TVA could sell the system to an outside buyer. 
Willie spoke about the fact that the TVA had to get a license in order to operate. 
Pat Farley (on behalf of Economic Development) – is pleased that there is now room for development in the Village. 

Sheldon Perry – feels that this warrant article is a necessity, not an option. He feels that there needs to be a commitment that there will be a warrant article. Willie clarified that the Selectmen cannot make any votes at this meeting. 
David Grasse, Tamworth Distillery – was shocked when he found out that the system on the property was managed by homeowners. He commended Norm on his efforts. His concern is for the long term management of the system, and feels that it needs to be overseen by a commission or the Selectmen. 
Rebecca Pew (to TVA) – asks about how difficult it has been to collect the fees, and about the fund that is being built up. Will the backup money go as a package deal with the sale. Norm Cloutier – 99% pay their bills as soon as the invoices are sent out. The TVA has very little recourse with those that do not pay their bills, neighbors will not sue neighbors. All assets (infrastructure and reserve monies, receivables) will all be included with the $1 purchase price.
Gail Marrone – if the Selectmen do not put an article on, will other parties be able to use the Town Attorney to draft the article. Mr. Serge stated that  he would not be able to do this for a citizens group. Mr. Cloutier feels that a petition is for the interests of  a small group of people. The system is an asset for the entire town. They feel strongly that this needs to be supported for the Town by the Selectmen. They do not want to petition an article that the Selectmen are opposed to. 
Steve Gray – wants to know if either petition (by the Selectmen or petition) are those amendable on the floor? Mr. Serge states that the intent cannot be changed. Yes, they are amendable on the floor, but that it depends on what is written. Mr. Cargill spoke about this point also. He clarified that the license only gives the option of $1 purchase to the Town, not to a Village District or otherwise. 
Barb Bloomberg– does not understand why the people in the Village would want to give up control? She is confused about the District idea. Her understanding is that a district is a specific area. Would the area be larger than what is existing currently. Norm stated that the TVA would like to give up control because they are not qualified to continue. The lowest point of the system is currently Cook Library. In the event of a failure, they will be the first to back up. Mr. Cargill spoke to the fact that the Town of Sandwich operates a similar system. 
Bob Streeter would like to hear from the Selectmen if they feel opposition to this, and the reason why. Willie states that he is here to gather information. Willie said that people may not understand it, may be concerned about tax dollars, having to find and pay commissioners, setting the rates, neighbors suing neighbors. 
Dale Goodwin would like to know if there will be discussion at the next Selectmen’s Meeting. Steve stated that it will be on the agenda, but it is not on the agenda for tomorrow. It will likely be on the agenda for January  17. 
Mr. Cargill asked if it is possible to engage the Town Counsel to draft the articles for consideration. He is asking if there could be a draft to look at for the Selectmen’s meeting. 
Bob Streeter and Kim Trammel commented about possible models, waiting a year if this is not well thought out. She wants to be sure about the costs to the Town. She mentioned that the Chocorua project that was not supposed to cost the Town anything, that actually costs significantly for each snow storm. Norm verified that the failure of the system was due to the initial design of the system. 
Willie Farnum to TVA – does the TVA consider hiring someone to be the supervisor of the system rather than selling it to the Town. Mr. Cloutier feels that the TVA does not have the expertise to do that, and does not even have quorums at the meetings.  Are there recorded rights of way? There are permanent easements.  Do they have an easement under Route 113 from the State of NH?  Are there design plans for the whole system? Is there a complete written documents regarding the sale? Anyone currently hooked to the system has a registered deed requirement that keeps them 

Kim Trammel – under the Commission, how are fees collected? A lien? No shutoffs? Mr. Serge spoke about liens and how they are collected. 
Mr. Cargill spoke about the priority of the lien being the same as a tax lien. Legally, you cannot shut off the output lines.
Willie stated that the funds from the town and from the sewer cannot be comingled.

Kim Trammel – what if they need a loan? Would the commission be getting the loan? Mr. Serge states that the payments of a loan would be the burden of the users.
11). The Planning Board Chair, Sheldon Perry,  closed  the public meeting at 8:18 pm. 
Respectfully submitted,

Melissa Donaldson

Planning Board Clerk

